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THE EAGLE MOUNTAIN PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING AGENDA

Eagle Mountain City Offices 1680 E. Heritage Drive, Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

Tuesday, May 28, 2002 at 6:00

Roll Call: 
Chris Kemp, Diane Jacob, Tom Maher, Wendy Smith, and Rich Steinkopf.  John Neilson arrived at 6:20 p.m.

Staff:


Shawn Warnke

Planning Director




Korey Walker

City Engineer 




Jody Harris 

Recording Secretary

Others present:
Rachelle and David Claire, Fred Clark, Shawn & Kora Corbridge, Paul Gifford, Brian Haskall, Mel McQuarrie, Rhett Weyman, Mike Wren.

1.
Pledge of Allegiance

 
Commissioners and audience recited the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Identification of Voting Commissioners


Chris Kemp, Tom Maher, John Neilson, Wendy Smith, and Rich Steinkopf.

3.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest


Diane Jacob declared conflicts of interest with agenda items A and B, regarding the water rights.

4.
Status Report from the Council


Diane Jacob informed the Commissioners that the City Council held a public hearing for Mt. Airey, however 


there were concerns that 6 out of the possible 17 signatures were acquired from the residents who had 

purchased lots.  Mrs. Jacob also commented that the Jake Garn Airport was approved for extension.  There was discussion about the streetlights in Meadow Ranch and Mrs. Jacob stated they will be removing the street lights in Meadow Ranch.  Kiowa Valley received final approval from the City Council on May 21, 2002.    

5.
Agenda Items

A. Carlton Annexation, Master Development Plan- Land Use Plan, Action Item

Shawn Warnke stated The Ranches have submitted an annexation of the Carlton property, which is approximately 74 acres.  The Carlton Annexation is located north of the Pony Express Parkway in close proximity to the UP& L power line corridor.  Mr. Warnke stated that on April 9, 2001, the Planning Commission reviewed the proposed amendments to the Ranches Master Development Plan.  The Carlton Annexation Land Use Plan was apart of this plan.  The City Attorney has requested that this there be a specific review and approval of the Carlton Annexation Master Development- Land Use Plan.  Thus, this item is on the agenda for the Planning Commission’s review and recommendation.  There have been no changes regarding this portion of the plan since the first Planning Commission’s review.  Mr. Warnke continued by stating upon approval of the master development plan for the Carlton Annexation (shown on The Ranches Master Development Plan as parcels R1 N29 – N31) the City Council will authorize the City Attorney to draft an annexation ordinance for adoption.

None of the Commissioners has comments or concerns.

MOTION
Chris Kemp moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the Carlton Annexation Master Development Plan- Land Use Plan subject to the following conditions:

1. That the Development Agreement identifies the new version of the Development Code’s zoning districts will apply to The Ranches Master Development.  Additionally, that the development agreement solidifies criteria for the types of Development Code amendments that may be applicable to The Ranches Master Development. 

2. That the development agreement describes the process for redirecting densities within The Ranches Master Development upon determination (based upon findings of facts) by the Planning Commission and City Council that the proposed densities are not suited for that neighborhood. 

Wendy Smith seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4.  Nays: 0.  Motion passed.  John Nielson was not present to vote.   

B.   Rock Creek Condominium, Site Plan Review & Subdivision Layout, Public Hearing- Action Item   
Shawn Warnke presented Rock Creek, which is located at the intersection of Pony Express Parkway and Ranches Parkway (north east corner).  The proposed Rock Creek Condominium project is comprised of twenty acres.  The project is proposing 282 units.  The recently amended and approved Ranches Master Development Plan will only allow 276 units for the proposed parcels that are being developed. Mr. Warnke stated the Rock Creek project will comprise R1 N4 of the current Ranches’ Master Plan and R1 N31 of the proposed Ranches Master Development Plan (Carlton Amendment).  The R1 N4 is currently zoned as a Village Core with a residential component of 216 dwelling units on 15.4 acres (for a density of 14 dwelling units per acre).  The proposed R1 N31 of the Ranches Master Development Plan (Carlton Annexation) designates 60 dwelling units on 4.3 acres (for a density of 14.0 dwelling units per acre).  In total, these two parcels are or will be vested for a combined density of 276 dwelling units.  Thus, the application may only be approved for 276 dwelling units.  Mr. Warnke stated the Development Code require that this project be subject to a site plan and a record of survey.  The City Attorney has advised that these applications may be processed simultaneously.  The site plan is required because it is multi-family project.  A record of survey is the instrument that is used to divide units for sell.  Site Plans are to be reviewed by the Planning Commission and City Council.  The City Council has the final approval authority for this application.  Mr. Warnke explained that a plat is the recording instrument used to define and divide real property into lots.  A record of survey is used to define the physical units in a building.  Essentially, the record of survey legally defines the air space of each unit.  Since this is a condominium project state law requires that this project use a record of survey to define the sellable property. 

Korey Walker stated that the traffic study is presently being conducted.  Mr. Walker addressed the Planning Commissioners on his concerns.

Paul Gifford, Sundance Homes, addressed the Commissioners, staff, and audience and stated the soils report and traffic study were just about complete.

Open Public Hearing 6:21 p.m.

Rhett Weyman, resident of Kennekuk, was concerned that the condominium project in question would lower the value of his home.  Mr. Weyman was also upset because his agent informed him that this parcel was zoned commercial, and now there is a condominium project going in.

Shawn and Kora Corbridge, residents of Willow Springs, expressed their concern that when moved to The Ranches into the Willow Spring Condominiums he was informed that the condominiums would be the only multifamily development in the area.  Mr. Corbridge was concerned that the construction of the Rockcreek Condo project would cause him a hardship regarding the sale of his condo.

Rachelle and David Claire, residents of Willow Springs expressed the same concern as Shawn and Kora Corbridge.

Brian Haskall, The Ranches, gave a small history on the property in question to the Commissioners, and audience.

Close Public Hearing 6:44 p.m.

Rich Steinkopf inquired about the type of storage that would be available to the future homeowners in the condominium project.  Paul Gifford confirmed they would have storage and covered parking available for homeowners.  Mr. Steinkopf commented on the created elevation, stating he was concerned about another three-story building being constructed so close to the Willow Springs Condominium three-story buildings.

Rich Steinkopf left the meeting at 6:46 p.m.

Wendy Smith confirmed with the developer that there were three separate elevations that were going to be available for this project.  Mrs. Smith expressed her concern with the covered balcony’s and storage area on the balcony.  Mrs. Smith encouraged some language in the CC&’s restricting unsightly storage on the balcony’s, outside of the storage area available.   Mrs. Smith also inquired how the developer planned to fulfill the park requirements with this development.  Paul Gifford stated that they meet the requirements, but will provide some figures before final.

Chris Kemp had no comments or concerns.

John Nielson inquired if the developer was planning to use stucco on these buildings, and encouraged that both building B and C are wrapped in rock and the corners are finished with coins.

Diane Jacob commented on the type of covered parking and was wondering what they looked like.  Mrs. Jacob also inquired the approximate square footage and if each condominium had a different layout.  Paul Gifford stated they approximate square footage was between 1250 to 1500 square feet and confirmed they had many layouts to choose from.

Tom Maher had no comments or concerns.

MOTION
Wendy Smith moved to recommended approval of the site plan to the City Council and approve the street layout and densities for the Rock Creek Condominium project subject to the following conditions:

1. That the project has a maximum density of 276 units as allowed by The Ranches Master Development Plan.

2. That the City Council approves the Carlton Annexation Ordinance. 

3. That a phasing plan be submitted for the construction of the project.

4. That the applicant submits a soil’s report addressing the potential improvements needed to stabilize the wash.

5. That the recommendations (additional ingress egress) of the traffic impact study be implemented. 

6. That the off site sewer plan be submitted.

7. That the parking stalls have landscaping at least 100 feet as required by section 22.15 of the Code (landscaping area shall be a minimum of 5 feet in width –one major tree for each 50 sq. ft. of landscaping) 

8. That the preliminary storm water calculations be calculated on the historical rate.

9. That there be written permission for the construction of the storm drain pond and volleyball facility that is being proposed over Kern River Gas line and the Williams Communication Fiber Line. 

10. That the design engineer submits plans that demonstrate that there are no elevations conflicts with the proposed utility layout and the existing Kern River Gas line, Williams Communication Fiber Line, and City feeder lines.

11. That plans are submitted to the Fire Chief showing where the sprinkler connection will be for the buildings and the accompanying fire hydrant layout (fire hydrant needs to be within a 100 feet of the sprinkler connection as per City ordinance).

12. That The Ranches Design Review Committee approve the elevations and

Landscaping plan.

13. That the transformer be sized by the applicant immediately so that the City can order the transformer (delivery for a transformer takes approximately 8 weeks).

Chris Kemp seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4.  Nays: 0.  Motion passed.  Rich Steinkopf was not present to vote.  

C.
Golf Course Clubhouse, Conditional Use & Site Plan Review, Public Hearing- Action Item
Shaw Warnke stated Ames Construction, the applicant, is proposing the development of a 3,600 square feet clubhouse to serve and administer the golf course.  Within this facility, there will be a golf pro-shop and restaurant.  Mr. Warnke stated the Golf Course Clubhouse is located in the south of Mt. Airey Plat A, on the eastern boundary of the City.  This property is zoned Town Core Residential.  The City Attorney has advised the Planning Department that the Golf Course Clubhouse is a conditional use within the zone.  Site Plans are to be reviewed by the Planning Commission and City Council.  The City Council has the final approval authority for this application.  Mr. Warnke continued stating the applicant is representing that this facility is a temporary clubhouse and that the permanent facility will be built in the future. The Development Code requires parking areas to have landscape islands (with a width of at least 5 feet) every 100 feet.  The applicant is representing that the project is a temporary building until the permanent facility can be built.  As such, the applicant is proposing that the landscape island be constructed with the construction of the permanent facility.  (It should be stated that the applicant is intending to asphalt the parking lot at this time.)  In a letter faxed May 13, 2002, Greg Neff states the following as it relates to the landscape islands and the permanent facility:

Time Frame:  Third year review of course revenues with possible construction of clubhouse in fourth year.  If there were revenue short falls it the third year fifth year review would take place with construction of clubhouse in the sixth year.  In the worse case scenario as per course revenues Ames Construction would install island landscaping in the sixth year in lieu of permanent clubhouse.  Ames would then fall back position for a permanent clubhouse would be in the eighth year.  The permanent clubhouse is based upon course revenues.

Mr. Warnke stated the City Council has delegated the approval authority for Conditional Use Permits to the Planning Commission.  The City Attorney has advised that these applications may be processed simultaneously.  The submittal requirements are for both a conditional use and site plan are the same.  The primary reason for the conditional use review by the Planning Commission is to ensure that the impacts of the proposed commercial use of the clubhouse use are mitigated for the surrounding residents.  The Planning Department is making several recommendations to mitigate the impacts of the commercial use on the residential use.

Mr. Warnke and Korey Walker stated that the Golf Course Clubhouse is being developed in a portion of The Ranches that does not have construct improvements.  (In the future Mt. Airey Plat B will be constructed adjacent to the Golf Course Clubhouse.)  Mr. Walker stated the development of the clubhouse will require the improvements to be extended and bonded to serve this project.  These improvements will include but will not be limited to the following: water, sewer, electricity, and gas.  The Ranches will be constructing Clubhouse Drive. 

Discussion ensued between staff, Commissioners, and the developer on this issue.

Open/Close Public Hearing with no comments 7:22 p.m.

The Commissioners had no comments or concerns.


MOTION
Wendy Smith moved that the Planning Commission approve the conditional use permit and recommend approval of the site plan to the City Council for the Golf Course Club House subject to the following conditions:

1. That the storm water is collected before it runs off into the Clubhouse Drive right of way (ROW).

2. That updated electronic files of the drawings are submitted (that shows the catch basins). 

3. That the additional DLC cards for the phones are shown on the plans and engineer’s estimates.

4. That there is adequate buffering between the project and all adjoining residential properties with headlight screens.

5. That the landscapes plan contains a specification table.

6. That the submitted easements include the 10’ beyond the ROW (item submitted and the drafter is verifying the easement) and that easements for the water line easement and fire hydrant is submitted.

7. That an engineer’s estimated are submitted for the offsite utility costs and onsite storm water costs.

8. That the storm drain plan is calculated for a ten-year historical rate and also detention is required to be based upon a one hundred year peak storm.
9. That Mt. Airey Drive is repaired 60 days after the City Council’s approval of the site plan.

John Nielson seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4.  Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

 
D.   Autumn Ridge, Phase 1, Final Plat, Action Item

Shawn Warnke presented Autumn Ridge, Phases 1& 2 is located on the north side of Eagle Mountain Boulevard and on the west of the Eagle Park Subdivision.  The proposed final plat for phase 1 contains 62 residential lots.  The Autumn Ridge Subdivision was reviewed and approved by the Planning Commission and City Council in 1998 and 1999.  The developer of this subdivision is now desirous to modify the subdivision design.  Due to these modifications, the application is before the Planning Commission for review and approval.  Mr. Warnke stated that one of the significant issues surrounding this application is the native vegetation that is being proposed in the open space.  Developers in the City Center have always proposed that open spaces surrounding subdivisions be constructed with berming yet remain in native vegetation; this was problematic because the construction of the berming destroyed the native vegetation.  Once the native sagebrush and grasses were destroyed, noxious weeds overtook these open spaces.  Mr. Warnke continued stating the applicant has proposed and the Planning Department is recommending that berming not be constructed in the open spaces and that the areas designated to remain as native vegetation not be disturbed in the construction of the subdivision.  The Planning Department is supportive of the preserving landscape that is indigenous to the Cedar Valley and can be maintained with the annual precipitation. The applicant would like to discuss their proposal with the Planning Commission regarding the plan or measures for protecting the native vegetation in the open space during the construction of the development.  

The Commissioners had no concerns or comments.

MOTION
John Nielson moved  that the Planning Commission approve the final plat for Autumn Ridge, Phase 1 subject to the following conditions:

1. That the following changes occur to the proposed storm pond: that an easement be provided; that the storm pond’s configuration be modified so that it does not conflict with the recorded right of way (ROW) for Raven Way; and that the existing 36” storm pond pipe be modified appropriately to match the proposed pond layout. 

2. That construction plans for Raven Way be submitted that extends for Autumn Ridge Phase 1 to the recorded Raven ROW in Eagle Park Phase 1.

3. That the applicant outlines a plan and/or measures for protecting the native vegetation in the open space during the construction of the development.

4. That evergreen trees are not used in the landscaping of this project.

5. That a phasing plan for the construction of the improvements be submitted.

6. That the landscaping improvements in the roundabout are constructed at the same time as the required (infrastructure) improvements.  

7. That the park improvements be constructed at 50 percent occupancy of phase 1 or one year after recordation.

Chris Kemp seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4.  Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

E.
Proposed Amendments to Eagle Mountain City Planning Commission Bylaws and Rules of Procedure, Discussion Item


Shawn Warnke presented the Commissioners with a draft copy of the Eagle Mountain City Planning Commission Bylaws and Rules of Procedure for review and discussion.  The Planning Commission directed the Planning Director to make two changes to the proposed Bylaws before forwarding them to the City Attorney for his final review. 

6.
General Discussion/Questions/Announcements:


A.   Certified Citizen Planner Seminar

Diane Jacob and Wendy Smith informed the Commissioners that they had attended the Certified Citizen Planner Seminar and felt that if any of the Commissioners wanted to attend, it was a very educational seminar.  Mr. Warnke stated that if anyone was more interested, submit a request and there are funds available for seminars for the Planning Commissioners.

7.
Adjournment



Chris Kemp moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:06 p.m.

Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________

                      
Chairman Tom Maher
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